

Draft MINUTES of the SURREY HILLS AREA OF OUTSTANDING NATURAL BEAUTY BOARD (SURREY HILLS BOARD) held at 15:00 on 7 December 2022 at Fetcham Park House, Fetcham. 

(These minutes are subject to confirmation by the AONB Board at its next meeting on 8 March 2023.)
PRESENT:
Chair:

Heather Kerswell


Independent



Core Members:

Councillor Susan Parker

Guildford Borough Council (Vice-Chair)
Councillor Marisa Heath

Surrey County Council

Councillor Rosemary Absalom
Reigate and Banstead Borough Council Councillor Ruth Reed 

Waverley Borough Council

Councillor Catherine Sayer
Tandridge District Council
Stephen Rudd


Natural England

Stephanie Fudge


National Trust

Delivery Partners:

Gordon Jackson
Surrey Hills Society and Surrey Hills Trust Fund
Simon Whalley
Surrey Hills Enterprises Community Interest Company
Advisory Members:

Kristina Kenworthy


Campaign to Protect Rural England

Romy Jackson


National Farmers’ Union
Mike Waite



Surrey Wildlife Trust
Emily Brown


Country Land and Business Association
Observer:

Ali Clarke



Surrey Hills Arts
Apologies: 

Councillor Claire Malcomson
Mole Valley District Council

Alistair Burtenshaw

Surrey Hills Arts 

Tim Bamford


Country Land and Business Association
Anne Bott



Surrey Association of Local Councils
In attendance:
Rob Fairbanks


Surrey Hills AONB Director

Emma Cole



Surrey Hills AONB Communications Lead

Binal Patel



Surrey Hills AONB Finance Officer
Jenna Emmerton


Environmental Land Management Adviser
Carolyn McKenzie
Director, Environment, SCC
Christa Emmett
Volunteers and Project Co-ordinator, SHS
Andre Ferreira
SCC Democratic Services
Various observers
Surrey Hills AONB Partnership

1. CHAIR’S WELCOME AND ANNOUNCEMENTS
The Chair introduced herself and welcomed all Board members, partnership members, officers and members of the public.
She thanked Sandra Young for inviting the Board to meet at Fetcham Park House and noted that this lovely venue was not far from the centre point of Surrey. 
She highlighted some of the events since the last Board meeting:
After the last Board meeting on 7 September, members of the wider partnership met for briefings and discussions, and this was enjoyed by all present.  People commented afterwards that they found it very helpful to find out more about the activities of the wider Surrey Hills family.
On 28 October a most successful partnership tour was held in Tandridge, highlighting the work done at the Titsey estate, which protects an important area of the National Landscape. The Partnership heard about how a diverse estate is run and toured Pichfont Farm, where they were informed about the practical work done there and also the way it welcomed school groups. The partnership used their classroom to listen to talks and discuss care farming and green social prescribing. 
Since the partnership tour, the Board has now made a bid, together with Growing Health Together, to the Surrey Heartlands Mental Health Improvement Fund for a project coordinator and the delivery of a programme of farm visits, targeting people with depression and anxiety.
The Titsey estate also has a new wedding venue and a pub where the Partnership had a sandwich lunch, after which they saw further diversification during a visit to a brewery under construction in a derelict farmyard as well as the Coccolith, the latest Inspiring View on the North Downs Way, which is a stone cell on a hilltop with wonderful views. The Board was very grateful to all the speakers and the estate managers who made the day possible and to the wider partnership for supporting it in such good numbers.
In September she attended the opening of the Discovery Centre at Newlands Corner. This project had been surprisingly complex, but was a great addition to informed access to the Surrey Hills and the play area was a great hit too.
She attended the online conference for AONB Board Chairs, which was arranged by the National Association for AONBs. The theme was Green Finance, a way of leveraging additional finance from the private sector. Care and due diligence were very much needed as this was a business transaction and any funding had to carry the same values and objectives held by AONBs. In the Surrey Hills AONB, having Surrey Hills Enterprises as part of the family was an advantage; and part of their outreach was now to large corporates with whom Green Finance could be discussed; a portfolio of potential projects had to be a starting point.
This was followed by the National Association AGM, which agreed that the national association should lead the rebrand of Areas of Outstanding Natural Beauty as National Landscapes and encourage individual AONBs to adopt the new brand. Defra were giving £120k to support this work and an agency had been appointed to manage it. The switch was planned for 2023 and Surrey Hills was ahead of the game. It was also reported that the consideration of the Glover Review was still ongoing and that Defra were having conversations with stakeholders, following their consultation before moving to legislation. This was currently the top priority for the National Association of AONBs.
A very successful symposium was held on 23 November, which was hosted by Surrey University, with an audience of 350 in person and a further 300 online. The topic was how the Surrey Hills could open the door for everyone to Thrive with Nature, and she was invited to introduce the topic, which again related Glover’s important statement that National Landscapes should be protected for everyone to enjoy. 
She outlined how Surrey Hills already reached out to new audiences, but this had to be a positive way of thinking with special invitations and organised visits, whether for conservation work or recreation; and referenced the work with Surrey Choices, the outreach through arts programme, especially the Nature Connections programme funded by Natural England, which worked outdoors with groups including refugees; people with depression and with Alzheimers; the invitation to Muslim hikers to walk at Box Hill and much else. 
Everyone was invited to contribute ideas on how to use the Defra Access Fund which awarded money in 2022 and a further £200k in 2024-25. This led on to four fantastic speakers giving their ideas about how that door could be opened wider, including Board members Steph Fudge, who gave a moving but practical talk about how increasing visitor numbers could be accommodated while protecting the environment and Gordon Jackson, who gave a masterly summary. Surrey County Council kindly provided 60 young trees for guests to take away.
The project which she had made her top priority was the boundary extension and she was pleased that it was progressing well, as could be seen from the report by Natural England, which was due to be presented later on the agenda.
Working with partners was hugely important to the Board and that was being done at all levels. She was currently a member of the Surrey Greener Futures Board, which brought together the climate change work as comprehensively as it could, focussing much on reducing carbon emissions, which formed a useful framework for the Board’s work. 
She also sat on the Local Nature Recovery Strategy group, a subset of the Local Nature Partnership, which focussed on producing the strategy. Whilst Government guidance was still being awaited, Surrey Hills would be able to make a useful contribution to this work. A future management plan would be able to reference these frameworks, and it was important to note that the AONB did not operate in a vacuum.
She was very concerned that government policy on future farming and nature recovery grants was still unclear; Ms Coffey’s recent speech to the CLA gave no assurances, but rather seemed to look back at previous grant regimes, with no mention of National Landscapes or their role.  Hopefully this was just an oversight, but this space should be watched carefully. 
On the staff front, Jenna Emmerton had been appointed to Surrey Hills AONB team in the new post of Environmental Land Management Adviser.
When things were a little more stable in Government, the appropriate minister would be invited to visit the Surrey Hills.
Sandra Young, the owner of Fetcham Park House, welcomed Board members to the venue, and provided a brief summary of the history and current activities at the estate.
2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
The following apologies for absence from Board members were noted:
Claire Malcomson, Tim Bamford, Alistair Burtenshaw, Anne Bott.
3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
None declared.

4. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the Board meeting, which was also the AGM, held on 7 September 2022 were approved as a correct record of the meeting.
5. PUBLIC QUESTIONS

Three public questions had been received by the deadline and details are in Appendix 1 attached to the minutes.
Supplementary questions:
None.
6. AONB BOUNDARY EXTENSION PROJECT
Stephen Rudd provided an update on the progress made with the Boundary Extension Project since the last update at the Board meeting in September.
He outlined the next steps to be taken, which were detailed in the report, but noted that the timescales provided were only indicative and could change. A national landscape designation was a significant undertaking which required robust evidence gathering, engagement and consultation with local and national communities and stakeholders and was therefore not a quick process or one where timescales could be firmly determined.
With reference to the community engagement, consultation and promotion process, he noted that the Surrey Hills boundary variation process was complex and had involved several opportunities for a range of local authorities, interest groups and individuals to comment on and influence the development of the proposals.

The report contained a list of the wide variety of target audiences; the consultation method and key tasks and details of the formal statutory and public consultation.

Publicity and media relations were an important part of the process and there were various opportunities to engage with and comment on the designation proposals, which would be promoted and publicised via newspapers, radio, TV as well as the Natural England Twitter feed, etc. 

The Chair commented that it was only 18 months since George Eustice announced that the Surrey Hills boundary review could start and that consultation was now about to start. The progress had been remarkable and the public engagement unprecedented. That needed to be built on; the Board had to prepare themselves and its partner organisations for the consultation, promote it and encourage everyone to respond.
If responses could be phrased as ‘support in principle but want to comment on this site’ that would be helpful and she hoped that the consultation form would allow that; otherwise a response could be logged as an objection!
Whilst the Board hoped to work together with Natural England on their communications Strategy, there were things they could do to help and
she would be writing to all Council Leaders in the week to introduce the new Surrey Hills AONB Board Chair and brief them about the forthcoming consultation. The new Chair would also be making contact with each Leader and would take the process forward.  Board member Catherine Sayer, who is the Leader of Tandridge Council, had offered to convene a meeting of Leaders as needed and she was sure the Board would be happy to accept that offer. If all local authorities could support the proposals in principle, there was more chance of a quicker outcome, possibly without a public inquiry.
Similarly, she would brief MPs on the change of Chair and the forthcoming consultation.
The Board was hugely grateful to Natural England for this innovative project and very much looked forward to being involved with the communications strategy, seeing the proposals in the very near future and then to hearing what the public reaction was.
7. DEFRA ACCESS FUND

Sarah Thiele provided a summary of the report, specifically the project criteria, assessment process and eligible costs.
To deliver the funding package in 2022/23 and in 2024/25, the same four themes of People, Nature, Climate and Place would be adopted, which would also be in line with the Surrey Hills AONB Management Plan and the Farming in Protected Landscapes Programme.

The funding was for capital works, and examples of what could be classed as capital expenditure was listed in the report.

Susan Parker noted that the countryside should not be turned into urban parks; a suburban experience would effectively destroy the natural environment and accessibility projects should not trump the wilderness. She referred to the development at Newlands Corner, which she did not approve of.
Stephanie Fudge commented that nobody wanted to destroy the wilderness, but the needs of people with disabilities should also be taken into account.

Sarah Thiele said that there were severe accessibility issues for disabled people in some areas, but any disability projects would be very mindful of protecting the natural landscape.
Stephen Rudd mentioned that the National Land Access Centre in the Chilterns was a new initiative aimed at addressing this issue and he would provide Sarah with their contact details.

Rob Fairbanks noted that a number of issues had been highlighted and there would be extensive liaison with the Surrey Coalition of Disabled People on this matter.

The Board approved the recommendations in the report in relation to the Defra Access for All Fund, and:

1.  Agreed the criteria assessment process.

2.  Noted the priorities for 2022/23 and the proposal for 2024/25.
8. WORKING GROUPS TERMS OF REFERENCE

Rob Fairbanks introduced the report and noted that the proposal was to establish three working groups, each with its own terms of reference: Promoted Routes (chaired by Gordon Jackson)

Mountain Biking (chaired by Tim Metson)

Byways (chaired by Kristina Kenworthy)

In response to Rosemary Absalom, Rob Fairbanks and Gordon Jackson confirmed that the working groups would work with local councils and groups which covered specific areas.

The Board approved the recommendation in the report, and:

1.  Agreed the refreshed Terms of Reference and appointment of Chairs
    of the three working groups.
9. AONB MANAGEMENT PLAN (2020 – 2025) MONITORING REPORT

Planning
Clive Smith noted that in 2021 he responded to over 400 planning consultations, most of which were in the Guildford and Waverley areas. Whilst the Surrey Hills had not been subject to some of the proposals for major developments as in other areas, the collective effect of numerous applications for smaller developments was worrying, especially equestrian proposals which were later changed to residential applications. If this snowballed, it could have a serious effect on the character of the Surrey Hills.
He had seen at first hand how stretched planning departments were, something which he had never seen before. Planning staff were overstretched, and there was just not enough investment in resourcing for planning departments. Planning should be one of the five top priorities of any local council, and he implored Board members who had an influence in their local councils to ensure that there was more investment in planning departments, which would assist in attracting a high calibre of planners.
In response to Mike Waite’s comment that the Ecological Planning Advisory Service at the Surrey Wildlife Trust had seen a big spike in planning consultations, Clive Smith commented that planning applications were becoming increasingly complicated.

Ruth Reed thanked Clive Smith for his contributions to planning consultations, these were mush appreciated, especially in the Waverley area.

Susan Parker echoed Ruth Reed’s comments and noted that the AONB management policies had been adopted in the Guildford BC local plan. It might be worth reminding all boroughs and districts of the AONB policies, which were binding. It often happened that planners disregard the AONB principles, unless Clive reminded them.
The Chair commented that she has discussed this with Clive, and specifically whether a document could be produced which emphasised the AONB principles to planning professionals, which would make it easy for them to reference. However, Clive could not do this with his current workload and a consultant would probably need to be appointed.

Landscape Conservation and Environment    

Sarah Thiele noted that Jenna Emmerton had been appointed Environmental Land Management Adviser in October; she would be supporting the FiPL programme and the Local Nature Recovery Strategy. She also provided an update on Cluster Groups and FiPL.

Stephen Rudd provided a brief summary of the Heathland Connections Nature Recovery Project and noted that this was part of the Nature Recovery Network across the country.
Rob Fairbanks commented that the Big Chalk project was similar to the Big Bog project in the North, and one of the aims was to engage experts and practitioners on best practice and the importance of chalk; how chalk landscapes could be better managed and how the AONB could work collaboratively with all stakeholders. The Big Bog project obtained substantial funding from the National Lottery and the Big Chalk was looking at something similar over the next few months.
Gordon Jackson referred to the different projects by the Conservation Volunteers, which was managed by Christa Emmett. The volunteers engaged with a number of groups such as the National Autistic Society, SMEF, refugees, the Amber Foundation and other local groups.
Access, Enjoyment and Understanding

Emma Cole noted that the Countryside Code project was launched in October in collaboration with the SCC Countryside Visitor’s Team. The campaign aimed to make the code more accessible to the public and included six 30 second videos from a number of stakeholders, which would be placed on a number of platforms.
The new Surrey Hills AONB website should go live on 19 December; it would be purposely launched at this ‘quieter’ time to enable users to give feedback so that the site could be formally launched in the new year.

Ali Clarke provided a brief overview of the ‘Coccolith’, the ninth Inspiring Views artwork, which was launched in November on the North Downs National Way; the Harvest event, which welcomed hundreds of visitors to the top of Box Hill to celebrate the Surrey Hills landscape through the arts; and the Habitat project which was managed in conjunction with SCC’s Place Making Team.

In response to the Chair’s comments that the Surrey Hills AONB arts programme reached out to different audiences and was leading nationally in this field, Ali Clarke noted that an official memorandum had been signed with the National Arts Council.

Growing the Surrey Hills Economy 
Simon Whalley noted that the membership of Surrey Hills Enterprises had passed the 200-member mark, which was encouraging given the current economic circumstances. Patrick Haveron had been recruited as Events Manager and he would be supporting and extending artisan markets. A number of exhibitors had already booked for the 2023 Wood Fair, which had become a major event on the Surrey Hills calendar, attracting more than 6 000 visitors.
SHE would have to focus on growth in the future, because as membership increased, there would have to be some restructuring to form focus groups that could concentrate on locality or a specific subject matter. Another focus would be large companies, as there had been an increase in interest and SHE would showcase the advantages of collaborative working.
Several Board members stressed the advantages of collaborative working between all stakeholders and the role that SHE could play in this.

Rob Fairbanks noted that the Surrey Hills AONB could possibly host the first National Landscapes conference in 2023 at Surrey University. The theme would be Green Finance and hosting it would be a refection of the hard work being done by the Board and its partners.
The Board approved the recommendation in the report, and:
1.   Noted the activities of the Surrey Hills Family and partners in delivering the AONB Management Plan (2020 – 2025).
10. REPORT OF THE RECRUITMENT PANEL AND ELECTION OF NEW CHAIR

Stephen Rudd, Chair of the Recruitment Panel, introduced the report and provided an overview of the recruitment process.
Following the recruitment process, the Panel recommended that Katherine Atkinson be appointed as Chair.

The recommendation was formally put to the Board, and Katherine Atkinson was unanimously elected as Chair of the Surrey Hills AONB Board for a period of three years, subject to her appointment being confirmed annually by the Board.
After being introduced and welcomed by the Chair, Katherine Atkinson expressed her gratitude to the Chair and the Board for their confidence in appointing her. She specifically thanked Heather Kerswell, as outgoing Chair, for her guidance and sharing her knowledge of the Surrey Hills AONB and Board activities. 

She provided a brief background of her personal life and work experience and reiterated how much she looked forward to working with all Board and partnership members, officers and other stakeholders.
11. 2023 DATES

The Board meeting dates for 2023 were: 8 March, 7 June, 6 September, and 6 December.
12. CLOSING REMARKS BY THE OUTGOING CHAIR
Heather Kerswell, as outgoing Chair, provided a short overview of her time in office.

It had been a tumultuous three years trying to run a National Landscape through a pandemic! There had been lots of new opportunities; new ways of collaborating among businesses; and new visitors to the Surrey Hills area, but also disappointment in that she was not able to meet more people face to face and on the ground, which is where she liked to be.
She could not do a proper review of three years in just a couple of minutes, but wanted to spotlight some real progress that had been made.
She thanked Surrey County Council for responding to her request and allocating Andre Ferreira to the Board; Board meetings were much better managed and he protected the Board from any legal pitfalls. 
While it was disappointing that that the Board Constitution had not yet been reviewed, it may actually be better done as Natural England clarified their framework for AONBs.
The Board had asked to meet out on site, in different venues and with local input. It met at Buckland Lakes, Hurtwood Hotel, High Ashurst and now Fetcham Park House, all fascinating venues which had given Board members different insights. She hoped that the Board would continue to meet like this.
The wider partnership had been revived, which met formally in September 2022 for the first time in some years, and she felt a real wave of support and interest from them and the partnership tours were hugely successful. She also specifically thanked Ramsey Nagaty for his input. 
The family of Arts, Enterprises, Society and Trust Fund was now really working together well and producing great results, both individually and collaboratively.
Communications had been improved through joint working; the new website would draw the partnership further together and there would be more benefits to come from this way of working. She especially wanted to thank Alistair, Gordon and Simon for leading this work as chairs of the family members.
Partly because of this collaboration the Board was now doing so much more on the ground. Key to this had been joint funding of the Surrey Hills Society to employ Christa Emmett as Volunteer Co-ordinator, together with the Surrey Enterprises champions scheme and the habitat work around arts installations. Seven kilometres of hedgerows and thousands of trees had been planted and many habitats were restored. She was especially proud of the collaboration with Surrey Choices where people with special needs had been restoring habitats, which so impressed Lord Benyon on his visit in February. 
Sarah had been going great guns with the FiPL schemes – the best thing ever to happen to National Landscapes - and the new Greenway from Box Hill to Leith Hill was opened. In 2019 her perception was that everything was policies and strategies and she wanted to see stuff happening on the ground. Now she was spoiled for choice!
The team had been strengthened in communications, environmental management and support. Contact with council leaders and MPs had been established, all of whom were very supportive, and she was grateful to them and to colleagues within Surrey County Council.
The project which she had made a personal priority was the extension to the Surrey Hills National Landscape. There had been an initial indication in 2020 that the Surrey Hills review would not go ahead, so support from all sides was rallied. MPs, council leaders, the Board, its partners and groups of all sorts wrote to both Defra and Natural England. When he wrote in 2021 to confirm the review, George Eustice commented on the strength of local opinion which had been harnessed. Since then the review had proceeded without delay in an experimental form, with enhanced engagement of the public and the Board. She was hopeful that an expanded and more viable National Landscape would emerge from the process.
She expressed a huge thank you to everybody for all their help and support: Board members present and past; to the wider partnership and other partners, to Kathy for taking over; to Andre; and of course to Rob and the whole team who supported the Board so ably.

Skylark was her favourite bird and she was amazed and delighted at the symposium to receive the lovely painting done by an artist currently in Send prison. She would treasure it and give it pride of place in her study.

She wished everybody a very happy Christmas and closed the meeting at 16:52.
_____________________________________________________________
Heather Kerswell
Independent Chair

Appendix 1
Item 5 : Public Questions
1. 
Nick Protts to ask the Chair:
Following the closure of Norbury Park Sawmill, on 17 March Surrey County Council announced their plan with a press release "Woodland Hub breathes new life into Sawmill".  No new life is apparent as yet. I see from the minutes of the last meeting that "Rob Fairbanks noted that the Board had responded to the Surrey County Council consultation, which in general supported the proposals"  Is the Board aware of any progress being made by Surrey and what actions are they taking  to ensure that the Sawmill project is delivered and that the Board’s priority, "to ensure the continuation of a sawmill operation to support woodland management and the retention of development skills in the sector", is met?

Reply: 

Dear Nick
Thank you for your question.  I confirm that the Surrey Hills Board’s position in response to the consultation last year was to do anything in our gift to ensure the continuation of a sawmill operation to support woodland management and the retention of development skills in the sector.   In response to your question, we have now received this statement from Surrey County Council (SCC):

‘The sawmill site has been upgraded to support training and operations for woodland activities in Norbury Park. This work has been extensive both inside and outside the buildings on site to ensure they are equipped to pass safety standards for younger trainees in woodland crafts and ensure all the amenities required are fit for purpose. This work is now almost complete and the final stages of training for operators are being carried out. 

It has been important to ensure any operations at the site are in line with the planning and access restrictions and their purpose is in keeping with the management of the park. The site is already occupied by a couple of tenants for charcoal burning and catering, and SCC’s Youth Teams are expected to be fully operational early next year. SCC are also discussing use of the site with current licensees who manage the woodland and coppicing at Norbury Park about how their operations could be integrated into the site’s activities. 

Whilst it is still a priority for the Surrey Hills Board to support local sawmill operations that can help to bring our many derelict woodlands that are in poor environmental condition back into appropriate management, we are nevertheless keen to support SCC’s operations at Norbury Park.  There may opportunities to work with you and other Surrey Hills Enterprises Members and we were delighted that the Surrey CC Youth Opportunities Team were at the Surrey Hills Wood Fair last September.

Yours sincerely,
Heather Kerswell
Independent Chair
2.
Will Stevenson to ask the Chair:


In answer to my question at the last Surrey Hills AONB board meeting, the Chair said that wild mountain bike trails “can cause extensive damage to fragile habitats like the loamy sands on Hindhead Commons SSSI which is part of the Special Protection Area”.

This response surprised me as I am a regular user of Hindhead Commons and am aware of the locations of the majority of the wild trails and I know of no trails within the SSSI/SPA boundary. My understanding is that all of the wild trails in Hindhead are outside of the SSSI/SPA area - having checked on an OS map with the SSSI/SPA area marked, I’m pretty certain that this is the case.

Can the Chair provide any evidence that there are wild mountain bike trails in use on the Hindhead Commons SSSI or will she clarify her previous statement?

Reply:

Dear Will

Thank you very much for your question which helps to open up this live topic. We are keen to listen carefully to what you and other mountain bikers have to say and as you can see from an item on this agenda, we are setting up a Mountain Biking working group chaired by Tim Metson. I very much hope you will be able to talk with this group as I am sure you will have much to contribute. You may also be able to help harness the good will and enthusiasm which I know exists among mountain bikers both to advise and also to do practical work on the ground. It is very important that this working group happens in a friendly atmosphere so while the comment to which you refer was made in good faith in the light of information the team had received at the time, I am very happy to withdraw it so that the group can start afresh. 

Yours sincerely,

Heather Kerswell

Independent Chair

3.
Tristan Goodley to ask the Chair: 

I would like to ask the Chair about her statement at the Sep ’22 Surrey Hills AONB Board Meeting, saying that when she said wild mountain biking “created a culture of entitlement that cyclists can ride anywhere regardless of land ownership and the impact on landscape, biodiversity, and the safety of others”, she was actually talking about “the small minority of people who have felled trees and dug features on private land without landowner consent”.

This hardly seems credible.

However, it does shed light on what she would like people to think wild trail builders get up to. Can the Chair provide any tangible evidence of people felling trees without landowner consent? Because, as a mountain biker that regularity rides wild trails in Surrey, I cannot think of any instances where people have done that.

I think Surrey’s mountain bikers will rightly be shocked that rather than choosing to withdraw her previous statement and apologise, she chooses instead to double down and again stereotype and demonise without any evidence.

If the chair cannot provide evidence, is an apology be due at the next board meeting?
Reply:

Dear Tristan

Many thanks for your question.   I do appreciate that mountain biking is an activity that is enjoyed by many people in the Surrey Hills who are responsible and value the countryside. We are keen to listen carefully to what you and other mountain bikers have to say and you can see from this agenda that we are now re-establishing a Mountain Bike Working Group chaired by Tim Metson. I do hope you will be able to participate in the group as you would have much to contribute so please get in touch with the Surrey Hills Director if you would like to do that. It is important that this group starts out its task in a good atmosphere so I am happy to withdraw the comment to which you refer, as the group will be able to clarify the position. I am sure your participation in the group will enable any misinformation to be sorted out.

Yours sincerely,

Heather Kerswell 

Independent Chair
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